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5th EDN Annual conference, london, september 2015

Twenty five European Doula Network representatives from thirteen countries met in London this year to share knowledge, inspire each other, and clarify EDN’s role in supporting parents and their families.
We started the meeting snuggled and cozy in the lovely living room of our Doula UK/British EDN representative and organizer with a short firecracker ceremony. We went on to introducing ourselves and our countries. In this year’s meeting we had doula representatives from UK (organizing and hosting the meeting), Switzerland, Spain, Czech Republic, Poland, Austria, Greece, France, Portugal, Russia, Ukraine, Bulgaria, Netherlands. 
A short review of previous EDN meetings was done, from the official formation of our network until now: 2011 in Paris, France, 2012 in Gouda, Netherlands, 2013 in Zurich, Switzerland, 2014 in Faro, Portugal, and 2015 in London, UK.
Doula Courses

Our discussions began with reviewing different doula courses and the issue of on-line doula courses came up. We talked about pros and cons, motives and results from such doula courses: in certain cases, as with the Russian doulas where geographic factors play in, it may be the only realistic alternative, while in other cases, as with aspiring doulas in Spain, where there are already 20 ‘live’ doula courses available in the country, it may be questionable.

The use of certain words came up again in many instances when talking about doula courses and doula work. Different words were discussed and reasons for using them or not using them: ‘training’, ‘preparation’, ‘course’, ‘education’, ‘formation’, ‘advanced classes’, ‘professional’, ‘practice’, ‘attend’, ‘accredited’, ‘certified’, ‘recognized’, and others. We discussed again the length and format of doula preparation across Europe (and the rest of the world). At its initial steps EDN was considering the creation of a unified core curriculum for doulas across Europe. Later, after discussion amongst European doulas and considering the social, legal and cultural context of each country, this idea proved unrealistic and undesirable. We concluded that a unified Code of Ethics would be enough and that all doula organizations and course facilitators that respect it would be eligible to join EDN. Furthermore, we decided that the appropriate words should be used in each country and language to convey that the doula’s work does not end with her taking a series of courses/classes/training/education or however else each country defines the preparation of a doula and her certification/accreditation/recognition, and that EDN member Doula Associations who respect the Unified Code of Ethics will form their courses according to their needs and contexts. 
Mission Statement 

One of the central themes of the meeting was the creation of a Mission Statement, both for clarifying who we are for people who visit our website or hear about us for the first time, and also for solidifying our common goals as a network. To do this we revisited some of the initial goals of the founders of EDN: Connection, unity, exchanging, inspiring, growing, spreading, valuing, common world-wide knowledge. One important principle in describing ourselves was to use positive language (what we are and what we do) instead of negative (what we are not and what we do not do). Our Unified Code of Ethics, which we worked on very carefully and will soon be posted on our website, contains our Mission Statement. 
Doula challenges
There was a short presentation and discussion of the challenges that doulas face in Spain and Portugal. We agreed that how the public sees doulas is very important for our work. The Polish delegates suggested we added a definition for the word ‘doula’ in Wikipedia in our language and avoid all reference to ‘medical’ (whether positive or negative); the Polish doulas are talking about ‘social support’ in their wikipedia definition. In other countries (e.g. Austria) this is not acceptable by law, as there are other professionals covering this field, so each country should find the best way to portray the doula role to the doulas’ advantage. We all agreed that any publicity, even if negative, is good publicity.

Travelling doulas

An ongoing theme of our annual meetings is the recognition of doula courses across Europe, to accommodate travelling/relocating doulas. This issue was discussed extensively in the 2014 EDN Conference. We summarized the main points: 

It is important that doulas from different countries are aware of the social dynamics and legal system of the country they are visiting or moving to before they start working. Different models exist to accommodate such doulas: Doula UK offers a one-day Access Course and mentoring. Switzerland and Germany have ‘sister’ doula courses that are automatically recognizing each other. France has a Core Curriculum and doulas can check it and add courses they have not had, a mentoring system – the ‘Godmother’ - plus attend a mandatory introduction course on the legal aspects of doula work in the country. In other countries recognition it done on a one-to-one basis and interview. 
The second day of the conference was dedicated to Birth Rights and included many Doula UK members, so we had the chance to exchange views and experiences. The room was filled with about 100 doulas from thirteen countries!
European Doula Network

We started with a short introduction of EDN – a network that has been growing steadily in the past 5 years since its official ‘birth’ with 36 doula association-members at the moment.

The Spanish situation 
Spanish delegate Florencia Sabio presented what took place in the last year, by first explaining the cultural and historical context of the country (Spanish midwives and nurses being under one official Council, midwives’ training and payment, doula trainings in Spain, role of the doulas). In Spain at the moment there are twenty doula courses and nine doula associations (10 years ago there was only one doula course). Due to the abundance of doula courses, there are mixed ideas about the role and boundaries of the doula profession, which feeds into the problems and competition from midwives and nurses.

Florencia explained the charges the Spanish Nursing Council pressed upon the doulas and talked about the reactions from the doulas and where things stand at the moment. The press was generally unsupportive but there was one interview where Florencia could explain in detail the charges and address them for the public. Because of this precarious situation many Spanish doulas quit their work. On a positive note, seven Spanish Doula Associations are working together towards a national Unified Code of Ethics. 
Florencia finished her presentation with an uplifting realization: with a population of 45.000.000 people, Spain is dealing with issues that involve a maximum of 500 people (the doulas!). In this case, doulas are bringing on a substantial social change!
The French situation 

Valerie Dupin, the French delegate, presented the situation with doulas in France at the moment. Doula work in France began in 2001-2. In 2003-4 the website for French doulas was set up. A Code of Ethics was written to clarify the role of the doula. Doula work became a paid profession. A core curriculum was agreed upon. Finally, the doula activities were placed under the ‘social’ services to avoid any connection with the medical/paramedical services.

Doulas in France have had problems with midwives (in 2006 they went through a similar situation with Spain). Valerie pointed out the countries that are facing such challenges with doulas and midwives (France, Spain, Italy) share the same history with inquisition in the medieval times; the idea of knowledgeable women seems to be frightening to the church and institutions. So doula work is highly political. By now many midwives are ok with doulas, others are indifferent while others are still hostile.

It is important for the French doulas that the doula courses are given by experienced doulas. 

At the moment a pilot project is operating outside Paris: a questionnaire is given to parents, midwives and doulas that will hopefully result in a qualitative study for doula services.

Human Rights and Doulas in Europe
Elizabeth Prochaska, British lawyer and co-founder of the organization BirthRights UK, gave a presentation on key legal points relating to birth partners, human rights in maternity care, doulas and the European Court of Human Rights.

She started with a short overview of the organization BirthRights - founded in 2013 - and what it offers. Detailed info can be found in their website: www.birthrights.org.uk. BirthRights is mainly dealing with researching, campaigning and training health and other professionals about their legal obligations. They are especially interested in quality of care and dignity as seen from a human rights perspective. 

Elizabeth went through some principles found in human rights, giving examples of what each would look like if applied: Dignity, respectful treatment, autonomy and consent, choice.
Then she discussed healthcare practices that violate human rights, e.g.: physical abuse; disrespect; non-confidential care (privacy); non-consented care; misinformed care; depersonalized care; discriminatory care; abandonment of care.
She also discussed the doula role from a birth rights point of view, and how the doula could support the family/mother without breaking the law (especially in cases of free birth or when asked to speak on behalf of her clients). 

Then she briefly presented some case studies where human rights are part of the care the woman receives (e.g. vaginal breech births, disability and birth, elective c-sec, homebirth). 
She finished with some good news: BirthRights is working on a Human Right Guide for Midwives with RCM.
How can we facilitate change using Human Rights framework?
Rebecca Schiller and Elizabeth Prochaska gave a workshop sharing issues from home countries and looking at potential approaches to solutions. The purpose of the workshop was for doulas from many different parts of the world to unite under similar challenges, and see our role and the changes we can bring on from a Human Rights perspective. 

We formed groups of doulas from as diverse a background as possible and took some time to write down: a. key issues we face as doulas in our countries; b. key issues pregnant women face in our countries; c. progress and positive changes that have been made in our countries; d. which of the issues above are related to Human Rights?

After finishing sharing in smaller groups, we went on to discussing as a whole some common issues. We found out that for question (a) most European doulas share similar challenges: e.g. relationships with midwives, neutrality in front of violations of birthing women’s rights, doulas’ role unclear to the wider audience and health professionals, and others. For question (b) some common threads were strict protocols in birth options, time constrains for birth, lack of confidence of women in their bodies, and others. For question (c) different countries reported different changes: in the UK the birthing woman cannot go to the hospital before 4 cm dilation; in Greece women and families are researching more about their options; in Poland there is state support for a respectful perinatal care; in Czech Republic even small hospitals know doulas. 
On question (d), we all agreed that many of the issues discussed were indeed violations of Human Rights; e.g. in some countries it is forbidden for the partner to accompany the birthing mother through labor and birth, or they have to pay extra fees. 
Elisabeth and Rebecca shortly described the process for challenging the legal system when a violation of our human rights has occurred, depending on the country we live in. Both are open to communicating with or even visiting countries who are in need of help in this respect.

Looking at the historical Change in Birth Support 
Malua de Lintelo, delegate from the Netherlands gave a beautiful, informative, lively presentation on how the circle of support has changed over time from a circle of women - usually excluding the father until the later years of the child’s life - to a much smaller circle including the father from the very beginning of the child’s life (even before birth). In this evolution of things, both parents have an active relationship with their child from conception onwards, and the medical institutions have taken on the ‘supportive’ role around women, but without the emotional side of it.  

A doula can help parents be aware of the needs of the child from pregnancy until after birth. The doula can facilitate the connection of both parents with the child. 

In her presentation Malua included footage of filmed research on parents’ affect to their babies’ emotional state. 

Do-las or Be-las, where are we going? 

A play of words on the ‘being’ or ‘doing’ role of the doula. Presentations and discussions led by 
Bridget Baker (UK) and Kicki Hansard (UK and Sweden). 
We started the session with a recorded interview with Debra Pascali-Bonaro and her views on the role of the doula. With 30 years of doula experience, Debra warned doulas against becoming the ‘new drug’ like epidural and, revisiting the doulas’ first steps, she was supportive of the idea of a doula ‘being’ more than ‘doing’. She reminded us that the initial research on the doulas’ effects was with doulas who had no more than a 4-hour orientation course. At the moment US doulas feel they need to ‘do’ more, especially as they become part of the healthcare system: reimbursement of their services automatically means they would need to have something to show, thus more ‘doing’ is necessary. There was a group discussion on the legal repercussions of doulas doing more. 
We also debated about the existence and necessity of ‘advanced doula courses’ – what exactly are they and whether/why a doula needs the extra knowledge. Another relevant issue came up: can our knowledge and energy affect a birth? (e.g. the case of a doula reading about shoulder dystocia and then affecting the outcome of the birth she was supporting). In the same lines, we talked about the doula’s scope of practice, especially regarding alternative therapies and prescribing. We agreed that doulas do not give advice but just provide information when asked. We also agreed that when defining the word doula we would only use positive messages and avoid terms like ‘non medical’. 

Bridget Baker, UK doula with more than 40 years of experience, pointed out that in the UK the word ‘preparation’ is used for aspiring doulas instead of the word ‘training’. 

This proved to be a very lively discussion with great points made and questions raised by many participating doulas. Here are some of them:
~ Let us be aware that we may be putting male boundaries into our work which is part of an old female knowledge. 
~ What is a professional? What services are we charging for? Finding a fine balance between what I do and just being.

~ When asked a question, the answer is within.

~ We live in a consumers’ society. We get the feeling that we have to use all the resources or will miss out if we don’t.

~ The main work of the doula is to develop herself.

~ Knowledge can bring power but true reflective listening and advocacy brings empowerment to the recipient.

On Saturday evening we indulged in a Salt Bowl Ceremony led by one of the Swiss-based doulas. Each of us contributed with a special item that was immersed into a bowl filled with 25 kilos of salt – the first thing to be added was the ‘mother salt’ from previous salt bowl ceremonies, containing special items and thoughts from other circles. The resulting mixture ended up with different kinds of essential oils, flower pedals, herbs, a doula business card, a goddess sculpture, a necklace, lots of coloured glitter, ribbons, flowers, a pomegranate, prayers, wishes, thoughts, love and intention. We each got a bag of ‘mother salt’ with us to bring on to the next salt ceremony we will facilitate.

We spent most of Sunday morning clarifying and solidifying our unified Code of Ethics, under the careful, experienced and sensitive guidance of Johanna Rhys-Davies (barrister for Birthrights, LLL UK Board Member, mother and doula supporter). The document will be uploaded on EDN’s website and will be translated in many languages.
Before closing there was a session on EDN logistical issues: 

Finances (discussion of possibly raising the annual fee, adding the ‘Friends of EDN’ as a source of income to finance EDN’s ongoing activities and support EDN members, etc.); 
new members (we were happy to welcome three new member organizations to EDN - from Turkey, Ukraine and Russia -, and the new Dutch delegate); 
our new website (creation of logo, mission statement, presentation of the new website features, work to be done, etc); 
clarifying the role of EDN regarding doula courses (EDN does not act as a regulatory body); representing EDN at birth conferences (upcoming on-line birth festival, Midwifery Today Conference, and other future events); 
newsletter content and distribution (volunteers to help); 
introductions of new EDN office and farewell to Sabine with a group song – lyrics written especially for Sabine by Annieck!). 

Our next EDN annual meeting was decided to be in Barcelona on 16-18 September 2016. Poland and Austria have lined up for the next two years (2017 and 2018 respectively) as hosting countries. 

We finished with thoughts and sharing on our future, plans, ideas, visions and lots of hugs!

